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STATEMENT OF THE CASE

On May 12, 2011, the above captioned claim came on for a

hearing at Fort Smith, Arkansas.   A pre-hearing conference was

conducted on December 1, 2010, and a pre-hearing order was filed on

December 2, 2010.   A copy of the pre-hearing order has been marked

Commission's Exhibit No. 1 and made a part of the record without

objection.

At the pre-hearing conference the parties agreed to the

following stipulations:

1. The Arkansas Workers' Compensation Commission has

jurisdiction of this claim.

2. On all pertinent dates, the relationship of employee-

employer-carrier existed between the parties.
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3. The claimant is entitled to a weekly compensation rate of

$264 for temporary total disability and $176 for permanent partial

disability.

By agreement of the parties the issues to litigate are limited

to the following:

1. Compensability of the claimant’s low back injury of July

19, 2010.

2. Related medical.

3. Temporary total disability from July 9, 2010, to a date yet

to be determined.

4. Attorney’s fees.

Claimant’s contentions are:

“Claimant contends that she sustained a lower
back injury on July 9, 2010, and is entitled
to benefits as stated above.”

Respondents’ contentions are:

“Respondent’s contend that the Claimant has a
pre-existing and on-going lower back problem.”

The claimant is a twenty-three-year-old female who was

employed by the respondent on or about July 9, 2010, as a

cashier/clerk in a convenience store setting.  The claimant alleges

that on or about July 9, 2010, she suffered a compensable injury to

her lower back.  At the hearing, the claimant testified that her

job duties at the time of her injury included stocking the store,

checking the pumps, checking the car wash, taking out the trash,

and running the cash register.  The following testimony is that of

the claimant describing the events surrounding her alleged injury:
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“Q. Alright, do you remember specifically
what you were stocking and what happened when
you got hurt?

A. I was stocking the cooler, which involved
twelve ounce soda cans.  And to do that you
get the twelve packs of the cans and you take
them into the cooler and open them up and put
them away.  And in the process of taking it to
the cooker (sic) I injured my back.

Q. Okay, did you have any type of immediate
symptoms?

A. I believe there was about a five to ten
minute delay.  I was – I did have pain, but I
was raised to work through the pain, so I
tried and I couldn’t do it.

Q. What kind of – what kind of things were
you feeling?  What kind of sensations were you
experiencing at that time?

A. Extreme lower back pain and after a few
minutes it moved into my left leg.

Q. And was anyone there working with you at
that point?

A. No, sir.

Q. Were there any customers in the store at
that point?

A. No, sir.”

It was also the claimant’s testimony that she called the store

manager, Gloria Harp, who she was initially not able to reach, at

which time the claimant called an assistant manager by the name of

Billy who advised her to continue to try and reach her manager, Ms.

Harp.  The claimant also called her father who came to the

convenience store where the claimant was working.  The claimant

testified that the individuals she called that evening were called

with the intent of letting them know that she was having back
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difficulties.  The claimant testified that eventually Ms. Harp did

come to the store sometime around 4:30 in the morning on the July

9, 2010.  The claimant eventually left the store around 6:00 or

6:30; however, her scheduled time to leave work was not until 7:00

or 8:00 that day.

The claimant eventually sought medical treatment at the River

Valley Musculoskeletal Center where she was  seen by a physician’s

assistant named Benton Loggains.  The claimant’s first visit with

Mr. Loggains was on July 22, 2010.  The claimant testified, at the

hearing, that she had previously had lumbar spine difficulties

including the diagnosis of a disc herniation at L4-5.  The claimant

would on occasion wear a back brace due to these problems; however,

she testified that since beginning work for the respondent she had

not had any back difficulties until July 9, 2010.

The claimant underwent a CT scan of the lumbar spine on July

23, 2010.  The report of that CT scan is found at Claimant’s

Exhibit No. 1, Page 4.  The following is the impression from that

document:

“Six lumbar-type vertebral bodies which
represents a congenital variant.  There are
prominent broad base disc bulges/protrusions
at L5-6 and L6-S1 with canal stenosis at both
levels especially at L5-6.  If closer
evaluation is desired, an MRI could be
helpful.”

Through the diagnostic testing on the claimant it was revealed

that she has a congenital extra lumbar vertebral body.  A progress

note from Arkansas River Valley Musculoskeletal Center dated July

27, 2010, states as follows:
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“HISTORY OF PRESENT ILLNESS: Ms. George is
seen today for continued evaluation of low
back pain chronic in nature.  She had a CT
scan that showed a disk bulge as well as a
congenital extra lumbar vertebral body.  They
had recommended an MRI for closer evaluation
of the disk bulge.  There is some noted canal
stenosis on CT.  Ms. George has had continued
back pain for many years.

PLAN: We are going to proceed with ordering
the MRI.  I am going to begin some physical
therapy for her core strengthening program as
well as modalities as indicated.  No
radiographs needed when she returns.”

On July 29, 2010, the claimant underwent an MRI of the lumbar

spine ordered by physician’s assistant Benton Loggains.  Following

are the impressions from that diagnostic testing:

“1. The most significant abnormality is a
moderately large central disc herniation
at L4-5.  There is also some ligamentum
flavum hypertrophy at this level, these
findings resulting in moderately severe
acquired spinal canal stenosis at L4-5.

2. At L5-S1, there is a small to moderate
sized (but relatively broad-based) disc
protrusion which is slightly eccentric to
the right side.”

The claimant was again seen by physician’s assistant Benton

Loggains on August 3, 2010.  At that time, Mr. Loggains indicates

in his medical report that he would like to continue with

conservative measures in treating the claimant’s back and that she

is not to lift, bend, stoop, or squat at this time.

Diagnostic testing performed on the claimant and the

deposition testimony of physician’s assistant, Benton Loggains,

established the existence of objective medical findings with regard

to the claimant’s lower back injury.  There is no doubt that the

claimant has a congenital abnormality regarding an additional sixth
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lumbar vertebra.  It is also clear that the claimant has two

herniations, one at what is actually L5-6 and a herniation at L6-

S1.

The respondents called Brenda Womack, the assistant district

manager, who testified regarding a conversation she had with the

claimant as follows:

“Q. Would you relate to the Judge what that
conversation was, please?

A. Yes, I ask her if it was something at
happened there at work and she told me no.  

Q. Okay, are you certain of that?

A. Yes.

Q. Okay, go ahead.  Anything – any other
discussion with her about her back at that
time?

A. She told me it was an old injury that
flares up every couple of years and that it
would just have to work itself out.  I asked
her if she needed to go to the doctor and she
said no, she would be okay.  And I also told
her that if she needed to go on home and not
stay it would be okay.  She choose to stay
until 6:00 o’clock.  She said, I will be
okay.”

The respondents called Gloria Harp, the store manager, who

testified regarding a conversation she had with the claimant as

follows:

“Q. Did you specifically ask her if she hurt
her back at work?

A. Yes.

Q. What was her response?

A. It was an old injury that flared up every
couple of years and that in a few days it
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would work itself out.

Q. Okay, did she take off a few days or was
she scheduled not to work for a few days?

A. I insisted that she take a couple of days
off.

Q. Okay, did she come back to work after
that?

A. Yes.

Q. Did she have any complaints about not
being able to do her job when she came back
until she quit on the 14th of July?

A. She really – I really didn’t give her an
option.  I just – the whole crew we all just
decided, you know, she wasn’t going to do any
side work or anything.  She brought a barstool
from home, she sat behind the register and
everyone else done her side duty.  I put it on
the mid-shift.  I don’t expect any stocking or
didn’t at that time on the second shift.
Everyone else took her trash out, you know,
done anything that needed to be done like
that.  She didn’t have anything to do but run
the register.”

The respondents called Richard Staton, the area manager, who

testified regarding a conversation he had with the claimant as

follows:

“Q. Do you know Sarah George?

A. Not necessarily, but just through
talking, yes.

Q. Have you ever had conversation with her?

A. Yes.

Q. Have you ever had conversation with her
about her back problems?

A. Yes.

Q. Would you relate to the Court what that
conversation is?
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A. Most of it had to do was right after the
14th, right after she quit.  Her mother had
actually called me and I believe Sarah – her
and Sarah were together and after I had talked
to her mother I then called Sarah and talked
to her.  And she had basically told me the
same thing that, that everybody else has said
that she did not hurt her back on the job and
that it’s an old injury that happened back in
high school that flares up every couple of
years and it just has to pass.”

In order to prove her injury compensable, she must also prove

a causal connection between the alleged specific incident on or

about July 9, 2010, and the objective medical findings she has

already proven.  It is the claimant’s position that while stocking

some form of soda in the cooler that her body bent and twisted in

such a way that caused an onset of pain; however, that onset was

delayed by a few minutes.  This incident was unwitnessed; however,

the claimant did make several telephone calls to inform people of

her difficulties.  

In physician’s assistant Loggains’ deposition testimony he

testified that he believed that the incident the claimant described

regarding the soda cans was more likely than not the cause for her

need for treatment.  However, the physician’s assistant Loggains

also indicated that he based this opinion on the truthfulness of

the claimant’s assertion that the incident involving the soda cans

did occur.

I do not believe that the testimony that the claimant gave

about the incident with the soda cans is credible.  This incident

was unwitnessed and the respondents have put forth three witnesses,

two of which are still employed by the respondent and one witness,
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Ms. Harp, is no longer employed by the respondent.  They all

testified that they had conversations with the claimant and the

claimant told them that the difficulties she experienced on or

about July 9, 2010, had nothing to do with her work.  The claimant

also failed to fill out any forms regarding her workers’

compensation claim at that time; however, she did testify that she

was not offered them.  It seems clear through the testimony of all

three witnesses produced by the respondents that an inquiry was

made as to whether these difficulties were work related and the

claimant advised that they were not.  I find their testimony

credible.

The claimant has failed to prove a causal connection between

her alleged incident on or about July 9, 2010, and the objective

medical findings regarding her lower back.

From a review of the record as a whole, to include medical

reports, documents, and other matters properly before the

Commission, and having had an opportunity to hear the testimony of

the witnesses and to observe their demeanor, the following findings

of fact and conclusions of law are made in accordance with A.C.A.

§11-9-704:

FINDINGS OF FACT & CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

1. The stipulations agreed to by the parties at the pre-

hearing conference conducted on December 1, 2010, and contained in

a pre-hearing order filed December 2, 2010, are hereby accepted as

fact.
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2. The claimant has proven by a preponderance of the evidence

the existence of objective medical findings regarding her low back.

3. The claimant has failed to prove by a preponderance of the

evidence a causal connection between the alleged specific incident

on or about July 9, 2010, and the proven objective medical findings

regarding her lower back.

4. The claimant has failed to prove by a preponderance of the

evidence that she suffered a compensable injury on or about July 9,

2010.

5. The claimant has failed to prove by a preponderance of the

evidence that she is entitled to any benefits in this matter.

ORDER

Pursuant to the above findings and conclusions, I have no

alternative but to deny this claim in its entirety.

IT IS SO ORDERED.

_________________________
     ERIC PAUL WELLS
 ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE


